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No female mice? Scientists may still approve
NIH grant

December 12 2018

The good news: An increasing number of scientists are including female
animals in their experimental designs and analyses for preclinical
studies, as required by the National Institutes of Health (NIH) in January
2016, reports a new Northwestern Medicine study.

The less good news: NIH reviewers are not necessarily considering that
inclusion when they score an application for funding.

"I'm delighted to see the positive uptake and attitudes regarding the new
sex-inclusion policy, championed by the Northwestern Women's Health
Research Institute," said study co-lead author Teresa Woodruff, director
of the Institute at Northwestern University and dean of The Graduate
School. "We have more work to be done to get universal buy-in on the
science and the review, but we are on a positive path."

"We hoped this policy would make sex inclusion a priority for
researchers, but we understand major change takes time," said co-lead
study author Nicole Woitowich, associate director of the Women's
Health Research Institute at Northwestern. "It's clear we need to provide
additional education and resources about the influences of sex on health
and disease."

The paper will be published Dec. 12 in the Journal of Women's Health.

For decades, biologists studied mostly male cells and male animals (and
men in clinical trials) to the detriment of biomedicine and women.
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In 2016, the NIH created a policy to ensure scientists were including
both males and females in their research studies. Previously, there had
only been a requirement to include women in clinical research. There
was no guidance over the use of female mice and cells.

For the new study, investigators at Northwestern asked NIH grant
reviewers, scientists who select which grants are worthy of federal
funding, what they thought about the policy, and if it was being taken
seriously by applicants.

In the comments section of the study, one scientist wrote, "Reviewers
have different opinions on how much weight (the) consideration of
SABYV (sex as a biological variable) should have on the score of the
application." Another shared, "Consideration of SABV was not usually a
score-driving consideration."

The majority of grant reviewers do think considering sex as a biological
variable is important for NIH-funded research and will improve the rigor
and reproducibility of the biomedical research.

This study is only one of two in the past decade to ask NIH grant
reviewers what they think about a research-related policy. It provides
candid insight into the grant review process.

"This study 1s an example of how meta-research, or the scientific study
of science, can be used to evaluate policies that influence the way
biomedical research is conducted in the United States," Woitowich said.
"It's important that we, as scientists, continue to be self-critical in order
to ensure that our work is rigorous, reproducible and in this particular
case, equitable."

More information: Nicole C. Woitowich et al, Implementation of the
NIH Sex-Inclusion Policy: Attitudes and Opinions of Study Section
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